
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

May 7, 2024 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met on this date, at the hour of 6:00 p.m. in the Commission 

Chambers of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.  

PRESENT:  Kevin Gordon, Chairman  

Deb Hardin, Vice-Chair 

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Ronnie Whetstine, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Tim Moore, County Attorney 

David Cotton, County Manager 

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Rebecca Johnson, Interim Social Services Director 

Philip Steffan, Finance Director 

Tiffany Hansen, Health Department Director 

Chris Martin, Planning Director 

Martha Thompson, Chief Deputy County Attorney 

Courtney Ashley, Economic Development Director 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Gordon called the meeting to order, former Cleveland County Commissioner Mary Accor led the 

audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and provided the invocation. 

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

EARLY BUSINESS 

OATH OF OFFICE: SOCIAL SERVICES DIRECTOR 

Clerk to the Board Phyllis Nowlen administered the oath to Rebecca Johnson for the office of Social 

Services Director. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

SPECIAL RECOGNITION 

COUNTY CLERK WEEK 2024 

Chairman Gordon spoke about the role and responsibilities of the Clerk to the Board. The position of the 

Clerk is one of the oldest local governments dating back to Biblical times, and are record keepers of counties, 

cities, and Council of Governments. The Clerk provides a communication link between citizens and local 

government and plays a vital role in county government by providing a written record to ensure the Board is 

accountable to the citizens and other public and private officials.  Commissioners thanked Clerk to the Board 

Phyllis Nowlen for all she does and presented her with the following proclamation:  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trl, Fallston – spoke about the Justice Center project and its costs, 

citing his concerns about inflation and the project staying within the allotted budget.  

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included Minutes from the March 19, March 21, April 2, and April 16, 2024, 

regular Commissioners’ meetings in Board members’ packets.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the Minutes as written. 

 

 



 

 

TAX ADMINISTRATION: ABATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTS   

The Tax Assessor provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding tax abatements and 

supplements during April 2024.  The monthly grand total for tax abatements was listed as ($1,136.99), and the 

monthly grand total for tax supplements was listed as $27,195.22.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the April 2024 tax abatements and supplements submitted by the Tax 

Assessor.  

TAX ADMINISTRATION: LATE APPLICATIONS FOR EXEMPTION/EXCLUSION/DEFERRAL 

Per North Carolina General Statute §105-282.1, every owner of property claiming exemption or exclusion 

from property taxes under the provisions of this Subchapter has the burden of establishing that the property is 

entitled to it. Upon a showing of good cause by the applicant for failure to make a timely application, an 

application for exemption or exclusion filed after the statutory deadlines may be approved by the Department of 

Revenue, the Board of Equalization and Review, the Board of County Commissioners, or the governing body of a 

municipality, as appropriate. The Tax Assessor would have approved all of the applications if they had been filed 

on time.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to approve the late applications for exemption, exclusion, or deferral as submitted by 

the Tax Assessor.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: BUDGET TRANSFER SUMMARY 

As required by North Carolina General Statute §159-15, all internal transfers shall be submitted to the Board 

of Commissioners. The budget transfer summary from April 5 through April 25, 2024, is included in 

Commissioner packets. 



 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the budget transfer summary as presented.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #061)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.445.4.409.00 Emergency Management/Local Revenues   $49,200.00 

010.445.5.910.00 Emergency Management/Capital Equipment   $49,200.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation of $49,200 in additional funds received from Duke Energy to purchase 

a fire extinguisher simulator for the Catawba Nuclear Station.  

 

REGISTER OF DEEDS: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #062)  
 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.419.4.810.00 Register of Deeds/Donations-Contributions   $100.00 

010.419.5.790.00 Register of Deeds/Donations-Contributions   $100.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation of $100 in donated funds received from a citizen to be used towards 

lunch for the Register of Deeds staff.   
 

LEGAL DEPARTMENT: PROPERTY TRANSFER PARCEL 33012 

 

The Town of Polkville acquired parcel 33012 through a Parks and Recreation Trust Fund (PARTF) grant 

fund. The property was acquired with State financial assistance from the North Carolina Parks and Recreation 

Trust Fund, and according to a contractual requirement, this property may not be converted to use other than public 

recreation, whether by transfer, sale or in any other manner. The Town of Polkville moved the property to 

Cleveland County on April 15, 2010, with the intention of building a large sports complex on it. Over the years, it 



 

 

has come to the Town of Polkville’s attention that the sports complex will not materialize, and the town would like 

the land to be reinstated back to the Town of Polkville. The Town of Polkville would like to begin maintenance on 

some walking trails and re-establishing a greater area for the residents and those visiting the park. The county may 

exchange property by private negotiation pursuant to North Carolina General Stature §160A-274.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the reinstatement of parcel 33012 to the Town of Polkville and authorize 

the Board Chair to sign a deed of conveyance through adoption of a resolution. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: REQUEST TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING FOR TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 

2024, FOR CASE 24-08; REQUEST TO REZONE PARCEL 3093 FROM RESIDENTIAL MANUFACTURED 

HOMES AND PARKS (RMH) TO GENERAL BUSINESS – CONDITIONAL USE (NB-CU) FOR AN 

EXPANSION OF THE PREGNANCY RESOURCE CENTER 
 

Matthew Holland requests to rezone parcel 3093 from Residential Manufactured Homes and Parks (RMH) to 

General Business Conditional Use (GB-CU) to expand the Pregnancy Resource Center. The vacant parcel contains 

3.2 acres and is located on Troutman Lane, near Earl Road and South Post Road, south of the City of Shelby. Mr. 

Holland would like to construct a second facility for the Pregnancy Resource Center. A site plan outlining the 

facility's dimensions, parking, and setbacks has been submitted to the Planning Department.  

The surrounding zoning is General Business (GB) to the east along South Post Road and Residential 

Manufactured Homes and Parks (RMP) to the east, west, and south. The Residential (R) zoning district is north of 

Troutman Lane, and the Highway Corridor Overlay also follows South Post Road. Surrounding uses vary. The 

pregnancy resource center is along South Post Road and a convenience store. Further south is a manufactured 

home park. Uses along Troutman Lane are primarily single-family homes with a warehouse on parcel 3090. The 

Land Use Plan designates this area as Secondary Growth. The Land Use Plan states that small-scale convenience 

retail and services are typically clustered around major rural crossroads. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve setting the public hearing as requested.  

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: REQUEST TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING FOR TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 

2024, FOR CASE 24-09; REQUEST TO REZONE PARCELS 62822 AND 62877 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD 

BUSINESS – CONDITIONAL US (NB-CU) TO RESIDENTIAL (R) 
 

Johnson Land and Farm Holdings, LLC, requests to rezone parcels 62877 and 62822, containing 9.9 acres, 

from Neighborhood Business – Conditional Use (NB-CU) for a Telecommunication Tower to Residential (R). The 

vacant parcel is located on Kingston Road, just east of Kingstown. In July 2014, the parcels were rezoned to 

Neighborhood Business – Conditional Use (NB-CU) to construct a cell tower. The tower was developed on the 

property, and the applicants requested the property be rezoned to Residential (R).  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve setting the public hearing as requested.  

PUBLIC HEARING 

 

PLANNING CASE 24-07; REQUEST TO REZONE PARCEL 66507, LOCATED AT 646 DIXON ROAD 

FROM RESIDENTIAL (R) TO RURAL RESIDENTIAL (RU) 
 

Chairman Gordon recognized Planning Director Chris Martin to present Planning Case 24-07, a request to 

rezone Parcel 66507, located at 646 Dixon School Road, from Residential (R) to Rural Residential (RU). The 

petitioners, Adam and Katie Kates, requested to rezone parcel 66507, which contains four acres of vacant land, 

from Residential (R) to Rural Residential (RU). The property is located at Dixon School Road and Early Road, 

south of the City of Kings Mountain. Surrounding zoning districts include Residential (R) and Restrict Residential 

(RR), while surrounding uses are primarily single-family dwellings and more extensive tracts of land. The Land 



 

 

                   
                     

 

                

                                     
                                                                

                                               

                                             
                                                                

                                                                              

 

          

 

          

            

  

            

Use Plan designates this area as Primary Growth. The traditional Residential (R) zoning district allows almost all 

housing types, such as site-built, modular, and manufactured homes. The Rural Residential (RU) also allows that 

type of housing and supports commercial and non-residential uses such as wineries, veterinary offices, and 

lawn/garden supply stores. The Rural Residential (RU) zoning district requires a one-acre minimum lot size, while 

Residential (R) zoning requires a half-acre lot size.   

Parcel 66507 is in a rural area of Cleveland County south of Interstate 85 and the highway corridor, near the 

North and South Carolina state lines. This area also contains several state parks, including South Carolina’s 

Crowders Mountain State Park. Mr. Martin reviewed the county’s Land Use Plan (LUP) with the Board, 

identifying the most intense uses to develop over the next 10 to 20 years and the Rural Preservation plan for the 

county's most rural areas and uses.  Regarding development, this area falls into the Primary Growth of intense uses 

to develop.  

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the rezoning request. The Board 

commented that the new zoning district was inconsistent with the Land Use Plan’s designation of Primary Growth 

but compatible with surrounding uses. The Planning Board also suggested that the Board of Commissioners 

consider evaluating the Future Land Use Plan’s designation in the area surrounding this parcel. The following 

information and PowerPoint were presented to the Commissioners.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

                             

                                        
                                           

                                             
                                             
                                 

 

                      

               

        

     

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Gordon opened the Public Hearing at 6:20 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against Planning 

Case 24-07, a request to rezone Parcel 66507, located at 646 Dixon School Road, from Residential (R) to Rural 

Residential (RU). (Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on Friday, April 26, 2024, and Friday, May 3, 

2024).  

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trl., Fallston – spoke in opposition to the rezoning request because it 

did not indicate the intended use. He suggested keeping the zoning as it is.  

Katie Kates, 646 Dixon School Road, Kings Mountain – is the petitioner and spoke in favor of the 

rezoning request. She told Commissioners the requested rezoning is to protect the rural integrity of the area.  

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Gordon closed the Public Hearing at 6:24 pm.  

Chairman Gordon opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins asked 

Mr. Martin for clarification, saying that Commissioners do not have to ask petitioners what their intended use of 

the property is. Mr. Martin stated that was correct. The Board directed the Planning Board to begin reviewing and 

evaluating the LUP and future designations for this area of Cleveland County.   

ACTION: Commissioner Whetstine made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the request to rezone parcel 66507 from Residential (R) to Rural Residential 

(RU), stating that although it is inconsistent with the Land Use Plan’s designation of Primary Growth, it is 

compatible with surrounding uses. 

REGULAR AGENDA 
 

JUSTICE CENTER GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE (GMP) CONTRACT  

Chairman Gordon recognized County Manager David Cotton to present the Justice Center Guaranteed 

Maximum Price (GMP) contract. Mr. Cotton presented the Justice Center's guaranteed maximum price (GMP). 

The amount of the proposed contract is $169,174,412. This total price includes constructing the 300,000-square-

foot state-of-the-art building, which will house the courthouse, the Clerk of Superior Court, the Register of Deeds, 

the district attorney, the public defender, magistrate judges, the Sheriff’s Office, and the Detention Center.  

The substantial completion date is October 14, 2026. To date, Cleveland County has $105MM of state 

proceeds in hand to fund this project. The county has also dedicated $17MM in American Rescue Plan Act 

(ARPA) funds towards the Justice Center project. With these two funding sources, a small percentage of funding is 



 

 

still needed for project completion. Staff is in multiple discussions with the county’s financial advisors and the 

Local Government Commission. The approved strategy of paying down the project entails holding some funding 

until the county contacts the LGC for a limited obligation bond. Mr. Cotton also recommended the GMP with 

Yates-Metcon on the joint venture as the Construction Manager At-Risk (CMAR), being awarded the $69,174,400 

contract. 

Chairman Gordon opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioners thanked staff 

and those involved in the project for the hard work and dedication that continues to go into this project.  

ACTION: Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the Justice Center Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) contract as presented.   

CLOSED SESSION 

          ACTION: Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to go into closed session per North Carolina General Statute §143-318.11(a)(6) to 

consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, conditions of appointment, or 

conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or employee or prospective public officer or 

employee and pursuant to North Carolina General Statute §143-318.11 (a)(3) to consult with an attorney 

employed or retained by the public body in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege between the attorney 

and the public body, which privilege is hereby acknowledged. The public body may consider and give 

instructions to an attorney concerning the handling or settlement of a claim, judicial action, mediation, 

arbitration, or administrative procedure. (Copy of closed session Minutes are sealed and found in the Closed 

Session Minute Book). 

RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION 

Chairman Gordon stated, “The Board is in open session. During the closed session regarding North 

Carolina General Statute §143-318.11(a)(6), the Board considered a personnel matter and directed staff. 

Regarding North Carolina General Statute §143-318.11 (a)(3), the Board consulted with legal council on multiple 

matters. No action was taken.”  

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hardin made a motion, 

seconded by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn. The next meeting of the 

Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, May 21, 2024, at 6:00 pm in the Commissioners’ Chambers.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                  ___________________________________________ 

                    Kevin Gordon, Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 



 

 

 

 

_____________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, CMC, NCCCC 

Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


